Dear Hon. Judith Collins, 

Re. MMP review recommendations

Thank you for the opportunity to formally respond to the recommendations from the Electoral Commission on the MMP Review. 

Please find attached the Green Party’s response to each of the Electoral Commission’s recommendations. 

Please note, however, that our own primary recommendation is for the Government to respect the robust public process that was run by the Electoral Commission and implement all of the recommended changes by the end of 2013 so that all parties have certainty of the rules well before the 2014 General Election. 

We hope a broad cross-party consensus is possible. But legislation implementing the changes recommended by the Electoral Commission should not be held hostage by a few parties. Doing so would undermine the independent review process conducted by the Electoral Commission. 

Therefore we strongly feel that the best course of action from here is for the Government to adopt all of the recommendations put forward by the Electoral Commission and legislate these changes as soon as possible. The Green Party would support such legislation. 

We look forward to hearing from you and to see this important issue progressed. 

Kind regards, 

Holly Walker MP
INTRODUCTION
The Green Party was very encouraged by the level of public engagement in the submission process of the MMP Review, and was impressed by the efforts of the Electoral Commission to engage with the public and produce recommendations that took care to reflect the submissions of the public, while also upholding the principles of MMP as a proportional electoral system. 

While we have provided the Green Party’s response to each of the Electoral Commission’s recommendations below, our primary recommendation to the Government is to respect the robust process run by the Electoral Commission and implement all of its recommended changes in time for the 2014 election.

We hope that a broad cross-party consensus is possible, but it may not be realistic to achieve a consensus of political parties, as political parties are to an extent self-interested in the results of any changes to the electoral system. Indeed, it is for this reason that the independent review process run by the Electoral Commission has been so valuable.

The Green Party wishes to discourage the Government from adopting only those changes which can achieve cross-party consensus. We believe that such an approach would produce weak and ineffectual changes, if any, and undermine the robust review process conducted by the Electoral Commission.

While we do not agree with every recommendation made by the Electoral Commission (see below) we believe that the best course of action would be for the Government to adopt its recommendations as a package and legislate to implement these changes in time for the 2014 election. The Green Party would support such legislation.
SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS
· The Green Party supports the recommendations to lower the party vote threshold and to abolish the one electorate seat threshold. We believe these two recommendations need to be considered as a package.

· The Green Party opposes the proposal to abolish overhang seats for parties that do not cross the party vote threshold. 

· The Green Party supports the call for consideration to be given to fixing the ratio of electorate seats to list seats before the risk to proportionality arises and support putting in place a set ratio of electorate and list seats. 

· The Green Party supports the recommendation that parties should be required to give a public assurance by statutory declaration that they have complied with their rules in selecting and ranking their list candidates. 

· The Green Party supports the recommendation to retain dual candidacy. 

· The Green Party supports the recommendation that list MPs should continue to be able to contest by-elections. 

GREEN PARTY RESPONSE TO MMP REVIEW RECOMMENDATIONS
The thresholds

· The one electorate seat threshold for the allocation of list seats should be abolished
· The party vote threshold should be lowered from 5% to 4%

· There should be a statutory requirement for the Electoral Commission to review the operation of the 4% party vote threshold and report to the Minister of Justice for presentation to Parliament after three general elections

· If the one electorate seat threshold is abolished, the provision for overhang seats should be abolished

The Green Party supports the recommendations to lower the party vote threshold and to abolish the one electorate seat threshold. We believe these two recommendations need to be considered as a package.
Lowering the party vote threshold in conjunction with abolishing the one electorate seat threshold will help to ensure that multiple parties can be represented, supporting diversity and proportionality in parliament. A lower party vote threshold will also mean that there are fewer wasted votes. We appreciate the required balance, identified by the Electoral Commission, between proportionality and the effective functioning of government and Parliament, and are comfortable with the proposed threshold of 4 percent. 

The one electorate seat threshold has emerged as the biggest factor in public dissatisfaction with MMP. It has led to unfair and inequitable election results, which undermines the legitimacy of MMP. It is vital that the public sees our electoral system as fair and proportional, and removing this threshold will help to make sure that the votes of people in some electorates are not given more weight than others. 

The Green Party opposes the proposal to abolish overhang seats for parties that do not cross the party vote threshold. 
While we understand the effect that abolishing the one seat threshold could have on the overhang, we are concerned that abolishing the overhang, and subsequently reducing the number of quotients to be allocated as list MPs, will have a negative impact on the proportionality of our parliament. We are concerned that the increasing risk posed to list seats by the demographic trends will be made worse by abolishing the overhang. Unless these risks are addressed, perhaps by examining the size of parliament, we are concerned for the future of list seats and oppose any move to abolish overhang seats in the meantime. 
Maintaining proportionality and diversity of representation in Parliament
· Consideration should be given to fixing the ratio of electorate seats to list seats at 60:40 to help maintain the diversity of representation and proportionality in Parliament obtained through the list seats
The Green Party supports the call for consideration to be given to fixing the ratio of electorate seats to list seats before the risk to proportionality arises and support putting in place a set ratio of electorate and list seats. 
Although this issue is technically outside of the scope of the review because of its potential impact on the size of parliament, we believe it is vital for this issue to be considered without delay in order to ensure the diversity and proportionality of parliament in the future. 

The current rules that determine the ratio of list to electorate seats could detrimentally affect the proportionality of parliament if current demographic trends continue. As well as the risk to proportionality, we are concerned about the effect this could have on the diversity of parliament, given that women, Māori and people from minority groups are more likely to be elected as list MPs. 

Order of candidates on party lists
· Political parties should be required to give a public assurance by statutory declaration that they have complied with their rules in selecting and ranking their list candidates

· In any dispute relating to the selection of candidates for election as members of Parliament, the version of the party’s rules that should be applied is that supplied to the Commission under section 71B as at the time the dispute arose

The Green Party supports the recommendation that parties should be required to give a public assurance by statutory declaration that they have complied with their rules in selecting and ranking their list candidates. 
In addition, we encourage other political parties to adopt more democratic list ranking rules within their own internal processes.

Dual candidacy
· Candidates should continue to be able to stand both for an electorate seat and be on a party list at a general election

The Green Party supports the recommendation to retain dual candidacy. 

We had concerns about the possible removal of dual candidacy, because of the potential impact on the fairness of our electoral system by not allowing parties to compete on a level playing field, as well as the impact this could have on feeding the misconception that list MPs are somehow inferior to electorate MPs. It is important to remember that MMP has shown that MPs can represent broader constituencies, rather than only geographical electorates. 

We agree with the Electoral Commission’s concerns on this that preventing dual candidacy could lower the quality of electoral contests and make it more difficult for parties, particularly smaller parties, to convey their policies to voters in those electorates. This could have allowed a return to FPP-style politics in which only candidates with a strong chance of winning an electorate seat would realistically be able to stand, which would have undermined the principle of proportionality. 

By-elections
· List MPs should continue to be able to contest by-elections

The Green Party supports the recommendation that list MPs should continue to be able to contest by-elections. 

We support this for similar reasons as to why we support dual candidacy. In addition, it is any individual’s democratic right to contest an electorate seat in a by-election, regardless of their current or previous employment. 
